DACIC Minute of meeting Tuesday 12 December 2017
Present: Joan Bishop (Chair) JB, James Dillon (Treasurer) JD, Neil Hampton NH, Jim McGillvary JM, Gordon Sutherland GS, Lynne Mahoney LM and Alison MacWilliam AM 

In attendance: Yvonne Ross (Chair, Community Council) YR Paddy Murray (Member, Community Council) PM, Paul Harrington (HIE, formerly Helmsdale Development Trust) PH
	
	Discussion between the Community Council, DACIC and PH

	YR reminded the Board members that the Community Council is an elected organisation, which can have ownership of land but cannot employ staff. The Focus Group was formed around 20 years ago; this evolved into what is now DACIC. YR was deeply concerned about the reduction in resources coming from Highland Council and wondered how Dornoch would manage going forward. She wondered whether the establishment of a Development Trust might be the best approach. She stressed that the Common Good funds, which are managed by the Community Council, must be used for the benefit of the local community, i.e. within the Parish boundary. She felt that DACIC had moved away from the community side of things and thought that the local population felt the same way. 
JB referred to DACIC’s remit under the Masterplan and highlighted the work done to the benefit of the local community - the new businesses which had opened up, creating job opportunities for local people and providing new facilities, shops and cafes which benefitted locals as well as visitors. DACIC were involved in promoting events and activities held within the community, producing leaflets and using social media to great effect. DACIC’s 220 members are from within the local community, the IV25 area. 
JB mentioned that at last week’s strategic review, it was agreed that DACIC should be seen as a development organisation, facilitating the initiation of projects then pass these on to others in the community when they are up and running; the Whisky Festival was a prime example of this. It was also very important to have a linked charity since if DACIC makes a profit they have to pay corporation tax. As a charity, DADCA is ideally placed to fill this role. If DACIC took over the running of the caravan park as a profit-making business, for example, it would be able to pass the profits to a linked charity for use in community projects. 

A discussion followed about the three different organisations working in Dornoch – the Community Council, DACIC and DADCA, each of which had different remits and legal structures. However, it was clear that there was room for closer collaboration between the three, to avoid duplication of work and to ensure the best interests of the community were at the heart of projects undertaken. 

YR stressed that she wanted to see more community projects rather than business projects and to ensure that any income remains in the community. The main issue under discussion was the lease and management of the Caravan Park, with the Community Council, DACIC and the Golf Course all having expressed interest in some way.
PH strongly recommended taking on a Development Officer, a suggestion that was unanimously supported. He indicated that HIE no longer funds the role of Development Officers but provides support and expertise for communities to take on such a person and to generate income themselves. It was felt that this role could be financed, at least in part, by the Common Good Fund.
GS felt that DACIC was coming to the end of a cycle and wondered whether it could it be rebranded as a Development Trust. PH mentioned that more recently, the establishment of Development Trusts has often been a knee jerk reaction to do a specific task. In Dornoch, both DACIC and DADCA own assets can employ staff (although DADCA don’t currently) and he felt that it made sense for the Community Council to engage with other groups and appoint 2 members to sit on the DACIC board. His personal view was that there were already sufficient community organisations and it was not necessary to establish a Development Trust now although this may be appropriate further down the line. This met with agreement from those present. JB indicated that DACIC is eligible to join the Development Trust Association in their capacity as a CIC. 
YR felt that Dornoch had been very let down by Highland Council and was missing out on resources, possibly because the town had proactive volunteers who made things happen without the support of the Council.  She stressed that it was important that Dornoch’s voluntary bodies should be able to manage community resources themselves and retain the income from it. She saw the main discussion as being centred on managing the Common Good Land and Fund. 

JD agreed that all the community bodies share the same goal and it was vital that they work together to reach it. He mentioned that at present, the caravan park is the community’s biggest potential asset. JB indicated that DACIC would be well placed to take on the management of the caravan site as it can employ staff and purchase or manage assets. Both she and NH had tried to obtain accounts but these were not available and she could only guess about figures. YR doubted there were any valid accounts in existence. She expressed a preference for a community group to take it over and maintain its family-oriented character. 
PH asked that if two members of the Community Council came on the Board of DACIC and had the right to veto decisions on use of common good land or funds, would that satisfy them? He wondered about the appointment of a Common Good Officer to oversee projects. PH also stressed that managing the caravan park would need a strong, committed board and staff to manage it. 

JB asked about the state of the buildings in the caravan park. YR replied that the plumbing and electrics are generally fine, though the fabric of the buildings needs upgrading/decorating and the toilet block/shower block and laundry needs revamped. PH mentioned that SSE Community Trust would possibly award a grant to improve and extend the electrics.
JM mentioned that the Highland Council meeting to discuss the caravan park would be held the following day. They are aware of the community’s interest but the Community Council was not invited to attend the meeting. YR stated that the community should have first option when it came to taking on the lease and managing the park. She confirmed that the Community Council had stated an interest, as had DACIC. YR reiterated that the Community Council could take on the lease but not employ staff to run it. JB suggested that DACIC take on the lease and have members of the Community Council on their board to ensure they are involved in all decisions. YR agreed that this would be a good option, though it would have to be put to the Community Council. 
JM indicated that he would transmit a message that evening to Highland Council that the community organisations are very keen to take on the lease and management of the caravan park. 

YR mentioned that the current caravan owners are anxious about the future of the park and the security of their vans over the winter. JM mentioned that he, YR, the police and others go regularly to check the park. 

JM agreed to report back on Highland Council’s decision as soon as he had news. It was noted that things may move quickly and that solicitors and accountants may need to be consulted and a business plan drawn up at short notice. 

The discussion was then brought to a close, YR, PM and PH left the meeting.

	
	
	

	1.
	Minute of meeting of 17 November

	Proposed by GS, seconded by JD.

	2.
	Matters arising not covered elsewhere
	None were raised.

	3.
	Membership and Stakeholder applications:
	1. Denise & Nigel Hart
2. Sue Prince (10 Gilchrist Square self-catering)

3. Viki Mackenzie (Ultimmutly Groomed)

	4.
	 2017 plan:

	

	
	a) Late night shopping
	JB put out a survey via SurveyMonkey to gauge the success of the evening; initial responses showed mixed feelings. Dornoch Stores felt the Saturday St Andrew’s Fair was better value than the late night Thursday. The Jail were delighted with the event; Lily & Roux did not have a very successful evening. A decision would be made on whether to run it again once more feedback had been received.

	
	b) New Year
	JB indicated that they were looking for bucket shakers. NH will go to Loony Dook to keep an eye on proceedings.

	
	c) Visitor Centre
	Numbers stood at 890 in November, up from 423 last year. There was an overall increase of 26% across the year (not including July/Aug when figures were not kept correctly). JB planned to take the three members of staff to lunch, expenses to be covered by DACIC.

	
	d) Business Group:
	JB reported that so far she had only received one response from the Business Group about the January meeting. Genieve Duhigg will talk about data protection in anticipation of the new regulations coming into force and it was suggested that Daniel Gunn from Arthur & Carmichael give a short presentation about staff policies & handbooks. There would also be a review of the 2017 season. JB would set out the recommendations from David Gass, looking forward to 2018, in terms of marketing and events.

	
	e) Developing Cruise Liner market
	JB had attended the workshop and presented the videos to the ground handlers and would follow up with photos and text. It was agreed that the ‘Dornoch Freedom’ formula would be the most appropriate for the town where coaches would come for half a day. No further action was required at the moment.

	
	f) Month by month plan
	Covered above.


	
	g) Project Sweep-Curlew

	GS asked PH whether HIE would pay for the drawing up of a Business Plan. PH mentioned that this might be possible and he should contact Rachel Skene on her return to work on Monday. JB to contact Rachel with a view to GS meeting her as soon as possible. 

	
	h) Leaflets
	JB reported that the Dornoch leaflet was now at Landmark and would go out in January to all the usual outlets. There would be 4000 copies for DACIC to distribute. Regarding the ‘Celebrate Food and Drink’ leaflet, since this is not date bound, JB suggested that it be left for now since there are still copies remaining. 

	
	i) Rosumund Pilcher Trail and Pictish Trail 
	LM felt there was mileage in this with the one novel, Winter Solstice. She will continue to look into it and report back. LM will contact Anne regarding the Pictish Trail leaflets. 

	
	j) World Host Training
	JB reported that this would be held on 17 January and all 12 places had been filled; if more businesses got back to her, she would set a second date. RDGC just need renewal so they can do it internally by means of a DACIC  customer care course, although any new staff will need training. JB/NH to set up a renewal course.

	
	k) Strategic Review
	All Board members agreed that it had been a very worthwhile day and they looked forward to receiving the report. 

	5.
	Financial Statement:
	JB reported that there was approx £30,000 in the bank. Parkdean has now rejoined the Business Group. The worst case scenario was free reserves of £14k; the low reserves compared to last year were mainly due to staffing costs to cover winter opening of the Visitor Centre. The Visitor Centre is getting numbers in, but it remains to be seen how much the businesses benefit. The cash flow is up to date. JB noted that DACIC has to claim Lucy’s maternity pay back at some stage from HMRC.

	6.
	AOCB

	

	
	a)   Caravan park

	As discussed above. JB asked AM to contact Ballater Community Enterprise to see if they would show us the accounts for their caravan park. 

	
	b) Public Toilets
	Carried forward to next month.

	
	c) VAT refund system 
	JB mentioned that Michael Hanratty of the Whisky Cellars was keen to follow up on a VAT refund system for tax-free shopping. Global blue would like to place a cash-back facility in Dornoch; it would be the only place on the NC500. It was agreed there would be little benefit to DACIC to take this on and it should be left to Andy Johnston of the Jail to follow up if he wished. 

	
	d) Caithness Chamber of Commerce –Sutherland Committee
	JB reported that Michael Hanratty had proposed forming a Sutherland Committee, working together with Kyle of Sutherland. However, since DACIC is a business group which funds marketing to the development of Dornoch, it was not considered appropriate for DACIC to get involved.

	
	e) NC500 destination group (linking with other east Sutherland towns)
	JB had been in touch with NC500 to see if Visit Dornoch could be considered as a valid business group to attract NC500 discounts for its members. NC500 via Douglas Gibson felt we represented too small an area but that if we joined forces with other east coast villages form an area tourism group this would be considered. This could also be used to drive up interest in the east coast which does not get as much NC500 coverage as the west. The DACIC Board felt that this was not something they needed to take on at this time.

	
	f) Dornoch Sports Facility
	JM asked if, should Highland Council vote not to support the sports facility, DACIC would submit a note of no-confidence. It was agreed that this would be appropriate. JM to keep the Board informed.

	
	g) Coul Links
	JB has submitted a letter of support to the Northern Times. NH reported that the RDGC has achieved Golf Environmental Certification and he would write to the North Planning Committee, stating that the Golf Club supports the Coul Links development and are GEO certified to show the golf industry’s commitment to safeguarding the environment.

	
	h) Johnston’s of Elgin
	JD mentioned that Johnston’s of Elgin are looking to increase their profile in Dornoch and are in discussions with the Jail as to how this might be achieved.

	
	i) Newsagents
	NH asked how the new Newsagents was getting on. JB thought they seemed to be ticking over, she had been in to talk to them and they had taken raffle tickets and leaflets. They were potential future members.

	
	j) Lily and Roux
	JB reported that Lily and Roux were seeking bigger premises and had thought of the former Bank of Scotland building. 

	
	k) Bank closures
	JB had been asked to sign a petition about the closure of the Tain Branch of RBS. NH has had a quote for an ATM and confirmed that the RDGC is keen to provide some kind of facility; he is looking into options. AM to follow up on a request for an ATM in the community via the LINK website.

	
	l) Date of next meeting

	It was decided not to have a January meeting unless something comes up with the caravan park which required immediate attention. The next meeting was scheduled for Tuesday 13 February, 7pm at the RDGC. 
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